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RECOMMENDATION 
 
1.   That the committee note the report and the progress to date. 
 
BACKGROUND INFORMATION  
 
2. The Council took a decision to introduce free healthy school meals to all pupils 

attending primary schools in Southwark as part of its commitment to tackle the 
high levels of obesity and to tackle poverty and inequality.  

 
3. A decision was taken to phase the roll out.  In September 2011 reception and 

year one pupils started to receive the free meals.  In September 2012, this was 
extended to years two – four.  The final phase will see pupils in years five & six 
join the programme in September 2013. 

 
4. Members have received a number of previous reports concerning this 

programme. 
 
KEY ISSUES FOR CONSIDERATION  
 
5. During the first year of the programme the take up reached 91% of 

reception and year one pupils.  During the autumn term 2012, the take 
up has reached 92% of pupils from reception to year four. 

 
6. Members have visited five primary schools to talk to school staff, 

catering staff and pupils, whilst also observing the school lunch period. 
 
7. Surveys of the children and parents have taken place at seven of the 

schools, to seek the views of parents.  This was reported to the last 
meeting of this sub committee.  The outcome information from the 
children’s survey is at appendix one. 

 
8. Whilst community, voluntary aided and foundation schools are required 

to meet the food and nutrition standards and the Governing body are 
responsible for ensuring these standards are met.  Free schools and 
academies are not, Cllr Catherine McDonald whilst cabinet member for 
children’s services wrote to the primary academies to ask them to 
conform to the standards.  Since the start of this school year in 
September, Cllr Dora Dixon-Fyle the current Cabinet member has 
written to all new primary academies and primary free schools to ask 
them to operate to these standards. 



 
9. As members are aware from previous reports, schools are also actively 

encouraged to sign their school up to the food 4 life partnership award 
scheme. 
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